MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 28, 2015
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
Chris Rawlings, R-Brush Creek Township


Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline             Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township

Township      





John Danko, R-Knox Township
Ken Stanley, Secretary, R-Irondale
          
  
Rich Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County    

Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County

  
Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville

     
William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
          
Richard Trzaskoma, R-Toronto



Frank Litva, R-Warren Township   

Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Kay Hilderbrand, A-Amsterdam



Joe Ellis, R-Wells Township

  


Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz





Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


GUESTS




Trisha Painter, R-Dillonvale



Mike Eroshevich, Jefferson County Water
Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



   and Sewer District
Mayor John Fabian, R-Mingo Junction





Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant
Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



STAFF             


Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Rich Fender, Planner
Jon Sperry, R-Stratton




Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant
Carl Sgalla, R-Tiltonsville
Mayor Bob Gale, R-Wintersville




Karen Vargo, R-Yorkville
         




OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 23, 2015 MEETING








A motion was made by Mr. Andresen  to accept the minutes of the September 23,  2015  meeting; seconded by Mr. Trzaskoma; motion passed unanimously. 

Mr. Mucci introduced Mr. Mike Eroshevich, Superintendent of the County Water and Sewer Department.  Mr. Mucci stated over the last couple of months they had been meeting as a coalition with the water producers in the county.  The former Administrator of Mingo Junction, Mr. Steve Maguschak 
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came up with the thought we should look at uniform policies throughout the county.  Anyone who is in the water production business and are responsible for billing and collecting are noticing a trend in one of the areas we are exploring where people with delinquent bills in one area would move to another location in either the same service district or to another community and run up a bill there and move on. We have been trying to devise a plan where we could cross reference the bad debt people and also on how we can save money uniformly in purchasing of supplies, equipment or whatever.  We had three or four meetings so far and lead us up to possibly doing an outreach to try to find interested people and grant opportunities for this coalition.  The coalition consists of the county, Toronto, Mingo, Tiltonsville, the City of Steubenville, and Brilliant.  We have done an outreach to RCAP and OMEGA and they attended our last meeting.  We are putting together a grant application whereas the county would be the lead agency on.  Tonight  we invited Mike Eroshevich from the county water and sewer district to our meeting to update everyone in the county so you can see the efforts we are doing.  We would like to extend an invitation to anyone else that may have some interest or good input to our meeting.  Mr. Eroshevich explained they started meeting four or five months ago and this originated with an idea from Mr. Magushak.  He was looking at the problems where people were not paying their water bills or sewer bills and they just hop and move to another community and do the same thing.  The original meeting was with the City of Steubenville, the county and the Village of Mingo.  We started sharing ideas the failures and the success of what everyone has done.  We started doing that and then we moved the meeting to the City of Steubenville and that is where we continue to meet.  We now have the Village of Mingo, the City of Steubenville, the City of Toronto, Brilliant, the County, RCAP, and OMEGA and have invited others who may soon join us.  At the least if nothing else ever comes out of this except we all get into a room and share ideas and experiences we are already benefitting from it.  A couple of examples is just from doing that the City of Steubenville recently had to bring in some divers to look at their influent and effluent and their different plans and because of the meetings we have been having and the level of cooperation they reached out to the City of Toronto who also has the same need.  Both cities are going to save money because the divers are going to come in and coordinate this.  There are several ways the meetings can help.  He mentioned a few other examples of how these meetings are helping the different entities.  Nothing is set in stone yet, we are applying for an LGIF grant we are hoping that money will pay an attorney to look at and guide us through the legality of everything so we can make sure we are able to do things.  Right now Sherry Loos from RCAP has generated a questionnaire and sent it to everybody involved so far.  We have several pages of questions to answer and we are going to send them back in and then Mr. Eroshevich and Mrs. Loos will sit down and start working on a grant application.  It will also require each entity to have a Resolution passed stating they can participate.  Anybody can participate if they would like to.  Please see Mr. Eroshevich or Mr. Mucci.  The next meeting will be January 11, 2016 at the City of Steubenville Municipal Building in the Pugliese Conference Room.


Mr. Mucci said there has been a lot of talk about the Brownfield and everyone knows here in Jefferson County Regional Planning has been the lead agency for any of the Brownfield Grant opportunities. If everyone recalls we were successful in receiving a $1 million dollar USEPA grant where we were able to complete about 28 Phase I and around 14 Phase II studies.  We administered a very successful program.  We even received a national award at the Brownfield conference.  Last year we were not successful in our grant application which is very competitive.  This year we were gearing up and preparing to put in another application, waiting for the information to come out by the USEPA within the last week those guidelines have been announced.  A new thought process has come up and some new requirements.  This is not set in stone as of yet we are still exploring the possibilities, but Mr. Mucci is one for collaboration wanting to try to apply for grants and be successful.  After talking this out, Pat Ford, from the northern panhandle (BBC) Development is our Evan Scurti from this side on the Port Authority they asked for collaboration between different regions.  The idea came up that maybe the County Port Authority and the BBC apply for a coalition grant between the northern panhandle and Jefferson 
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County.  This Friday morning there will be a sit down meeting with Evan Scurti, the Jefferson County Port Authority Director, Pat Ford, BBC Director of Economic Development in Northern Panhandle, Mike Paprocki, Executive Director of BHJ, and Mr. Mucci to explore the avenues of doing a coalition grant using BBC and the Port Authority and administering through the BHJ who has administering powers in all three counties.  Mr. Mucci thinks this is the way to go, but he will know after Friday’s meeting.  If he sees Jefferson County is going to be on the short end of this or if it is going to be more beneficial for the Regional Planning to apply, then we will go that route.

Mr. Mucci stated in talking about some success and where we are going, he said from day one when he started in 2008 with Regional Planning and he knows some people in the room may had thought the Mayor of Steubenville….how fair is this going to be?  Well as you know the City isn’t eligible for any CDBG funding, etc. and he thinks through the years he has proven and the agency have proven we are doing great things here at Regional Planning.  The first demolition program we removed 78 homes out of Jefferson County happened here because of not Mr. Mucci, not Betty Lou, and not Rich, it was because of the Commission and the understanding of cooperation.  A lot of good things have happened.  If everyone recalls Mr. Mucci warned everybody at the beginning of this year of the budgetary process that Regional Planning is ultimately going to have a new face to it.  He kept telling everybody that he had some concern.  The county commissioners reduced our funding significantly and we had to make changes.  Unfortunately let alone the small change that he took the effect of, it hurt directly our Planner, Mr. Fender where he had to cut his time to 28 hours, him loosing hospitalization, and he continues to stick with us, but he is looking, and Mr. Mucci doesn’t blame him.  We knew changes were coming and we have gotten no indications from the Board of County Commissioners or our finance committee and that also raised concern with staff.  Everyone knows Regional Planning consists of Betty Lou, Domenick, and Rich.  Unfortunately Betty Lou had some concerns and approached Mr. Mucci on Monday and told him that she will be leaving Regional Planning.  This is not easy for Mr. Mucci because he doesn’t think people realize in the room or down the street how important Betty Lou is to Regional Planning.  She is really an institution; she has 21 years with Regional Planning.  Let me tell you there is not a day at all that Mr. Mucci don’t depend on her doing an outreach, calling everyone for the meeting, or whatever.  You have to realize that the amount of work that goes through Regional Planning.  Some people don’t realize that.  Loosing Betty Lou is really going to be hard on Regional Planning and it is really eating up at Mr. Mucci.  He read her letter of resignation to the full commission and said that is the sad news.  The good news is she is staying with the county, tomorrow at the Board of Commissioners meeting they will be announcing Betty Lou will be employed at the Board of County Commissioners office as the assistant clerk.  Mr. Mucci knows she is really hurt and doesn’t want to leave the planning commission.  Mr. Mucci is very concerned and we are coming to the closing of the year and the work almost triples at this time.  People don’t realize there is a lot of close outs with grants.  Mr. Mucci stated we will continue, but he cannot continue by himself or with Rich.  The Executive Board supports hiring a temporary person in the office immediately so Betty Lou could start to train someone and allow time for the Board to hire a full time person.  
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

WATER AND SEWER – We have been notified by Tim Leasure that on Wednesday, November 4th he will conduct a monitoring visit.  This audit will take place in the Regional Planning Office.

LAND BANK – This program has consumed a lot of time setting up but is worth our investment.  Once fully in place it will be a great economic tool and will provide opportunities for improved housing and jobs.  We have 5 homes under contract for removal.  Three are completed.  Reimbursement has been sent in for two of the homes.  The next meeting will be Thursday, November 5th at 1:30 p.m. here at the Towers.
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2014 CDBG FORMULA – This grant is for $159,000.00.  The Village of Bergholz and Steubenville Township street improvements (paving) projects are completed and the Village of Tiltonsville is finishing up with the water line project.  Last Thursday Commissioner Maple and Mr. Mucci visited the Tiltonsville site and Mr. Maple conducted the prevailing wage interviews.

2015 CDBG FORMULA – We have been awarded $135,000.00.  The Board of Commissioners and the State have signed the grant agreement and we are now in the process of starting the environmental review.

2014 CHIP- We are continuing to work with Marshall Bleckman and Associates who are administering this grant through the City of Toronto.  Again we were awarded $225,000 (over a two year 

period).  A report has been provided from Bleckman and Associates with an update on the County’s CHIP program.

OMEGA – Revolving Loan Fund Program – Everyone was given the opportunity to pick up a brochure on Helping Small Businesses Grow and Expand.

SCENIC BYWAYS – The State has notified us of the de-designation of Jefferson County Scenic Byway from State Route 7 to Mt. Pleasant.  The reason was lack of funding with local commitment and interest in updating the plan.


NEXT MEETING DATE – Due to the Thanksgiving holiday, a motion was made by Mr. Morelli to move the next meeting date to November 18; seconded by Mrs. Vargo; motion passed unanimously.

PLANNERS REPORT

The Planner reported on the Landbank they have acquired 37 properties and have done 18 asbestos surveys.  He has been busy working on the reimbursements for the completed demolitions.
FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported as of the end of September the receipts were $129,267.09 and the expenses were $110,497.73 leaving a balance of $18,769.36.  She told the Commission the financial reports which include all the accounts the Planning Commission is administrating were available on the table for anyone who was interested.
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be November 18, 2015 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers.  
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mr. Morelli to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Rawlings; motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,







Ken Stanley, Secretary






As per Betty Lou Tarr
